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P. O. Box 76

Camp Sherman, Oregon 97730
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Chairman Thomas Petri

Subcommittee on Highways and Transit

House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee

U.S. House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman Petri:

Thank you for inviting me to testify at the December 11 hearing on the Federal Transit Administration’s Capital Investment Grant program. I would like to submit the following additional comments for the record.

During the hearing, Representative Napolitano asked if transit agencies could tap into the increased land values created by rail transit, such as through tax-increment financing, to help fund transit. Despite the answers given by representatives of transit agencies at the hearing, the real answer is that there is no real opportunity to tax those increased land values because the increases are entirely illusory.

First, research commissioned by the Federal Transit Administration has shown that rail transit does not increase urban growth or land valuation. “Urban rail transit investments rarely ‘create’ new growth, but more typically redistribute growth that would have taken place without the investment,” say Robert Cervero and Samuel Seskin in Transit Cooperative Research Program Research Results Digest number 7. 

In other words, to the extent that anyone can measure an increase in land values near a rail transit station, that increase is balanced by a relative decrease in land values elsewhere in the city or urban area. No net tax revenues are generated by the rail line, so any attempt to tax the land near rail stations will result in lower taxes collected from the rest of the city or urban area.

Second, to the extent that cities use tax-increment in rail transit corridors, those tax revenues are almost entirely dedicated to subsidizing the development that takes place in those corridors. While Mayor Coleman testified that the Twin Cities has already seen $1.2 billion in new development along the Central Corridor light-rail line, he neglected to mention is that this new development is subsidized by tax-increment financing, neighborhood Sales Tax Revitalization (similar to tax-increment financing but with sales taxes), low-income tax credits, and federal grants. Without these subsidies, there would have been no new development along the rail line. With the subsidies but without the rail line, Twin Cities developers have shown that they are happy to redevelop neighborhoods. All the rail line was give the city an excuse to apply these subsidies.

Just as rail transit does not create new growth, but merely redistribute it, the same is true with tax-increment financing and other tax subsidies. The development that is happening along the Central Corridor would have happened in the Twin Cities anyway, just not necessarily in the same location.

In fact, research has shown that cities that use tax-increment financing growth slower than cities that do not because tax-increment financing imposes a burden on businesses and residents. After all the businesses and residents in TIF districts consume urban services, but those services aren’t paid for by their taxes, which are going to subsidize the developments. That means other residents of the region must either pay higher taxes or accept a lower level of urban services.

The same is true with transit in general. On average, urban areas that spend more on transit, such as by building rail transit, grow slower than urban areas that do not. The fastest growing urban areas in the Midwest, for example, are Indianapolis and Columbus, neither of which have rail transit programs and both of which are growing nearly twice as fast as the Twin Cities.

The Twin Cities is not alone in subsidizing development along rail corridors. Portland, Denver, Dallas, and most other urban areas building light-rail, streetcars, and other forms of rail transit use tax-increment financing and similar subsidies to generate development in the corridors. Moreover, the subsidies are often huge: a single development in Denver received nearly $300 million in TIF subsidies. Developers along Portland’s original streetcar line received at least $350 million in TIF subsidies.

Portland’s experience has clearly shown that rail lines without these subsidies result in no new development. For example, Portland’s streetcar line supposedly generated scores of new developments, but in a neighborhood served by the streetcar outside of redevelopment districts, almost no new redevelopment took place.

In general, new transportation infrastructure leads to economic growth when that infrastructure provides faster, less expensive, and more convenient transportation. The Interstate Highway System, for example, generated a huge increase in personal and freight mobility that in turn generated a huge increase in economic development and value. With rare exceptions, rail transit is slower, more expensive, and less convenient than the alternatives, and so it can’t generate economic development.

Cities and transit agencies should not build rail transit with the expectation that it stimulate economic development. Nor should anyone expect that rail transit will increase property values in a way that will provide revenues to support the rail line. Attempting to use taxes in this way merely increases the burden on local and regional taxpayers and slows economic growth further.

Please let me know if you or other members of the committee have any questions.

Yours truly,
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Randal O’Toole
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